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************************************************************

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

     1  This is the third statement of recommended
accounting standards issued by the Federal Accounting
Standards Advisory Board (referred to as FASAB or the
Board). The standards presented in this document apply to
several types of tangible property, other than long term
fixed assets, held by federal government agencies.

     2  These accounting standards cover the following
assets:

          --   inventory (i.e., items held for sale);

          --   operating materials and supplies;

          --   stockpile materials;

          --   seized and forfeited property;

          --   foreclosed property; and

          --   goods held under price support and
               stabilization programs (including nonrecourse
               loans and purchase agreements).[Footnote 1.]

[Footnote 1: As well as addressing the commodities acquired
through price support and stabilization programs, this
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standard addresses nonrecourse loans and purchase
agreements.]

     The following tables summarize the provisions in the
recommended accounting standards. The tables highlight the
major provisions; they should not be substituted for close
review of the standards themselves.

***********************************************************
                TABLE 1: SUMMARY OF ACCOUNTING STANDARDS

Standard  Description         Valuation      Recognition
                              Method         Requirements
                                             and comments

Inventory Tangible per-       (1) Histor-    As an asset upon
          sonal property      ical cost or   receipt of title
          that is (1) held    any other      or goods.  As
          for sale, (2) in    valuation      cost of goods
          the process of      methods which  sold upon deliv-
          production for      approximate    ery to buyer.
          sale, or (3) to     historical     For latest ac-
          be used in the      cost           quisition cost, an
          provision of        (2) Latest     allowance account
          services for        acquistion     will be estab-
          a fee               cost           lished equal to
                                             the cumulative
                                             unrealized
                                             holding gains/
                                             losses associated
                                             with ending in-
                                             ventory.  Cate-
                                             gories will be
                                             established for
                                             inventory held
                                             for sale; excess,
                                             obsolete, and
                                             unserviceable in-
                                             ventory; and in-
                                             ventory held for
                                             repair.

Operating Tangible personal   Historical     The consumption
materials property to be con- cost or any    method shall be
and       sumed in normal     other valu-    applied. However,
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supplies  operations          ation methods  if operating ma-
                              which approxi- terials and
                              mate historic- supplies are
                              al cost        (1) not signif-
                                             icant amounts,
                                             (2) in the hands
                                             of the end-user,
                                             or (3) if it is
                                             not cost bene-
                                             ficial to apply
                                             the consumption
                                             method, the pur-
                                            chases method may
                                             be applied.  Cat-
                                             egories will be
                                             established for
                                             operating mater-
                                             ials and
                                             supplies; oper-
                                             ating materials
                                             and supplies held
                                             in reserve for
                                             future use; and
                                             excess, obsolete,
                                             and unserviceable
                                             operating mate-
                                             rials and
                                             supplies.

Stockpile Strategic and cri-  Historical     As an asset up-
materials held due to stat-   cost or any    on receipt of
          utory requirements  other valua-   title or goods.
          For use in nation-  ation methods  As an expense up-
          al defense, conser- which approxi- on disposal, use,
          vation, or national mate histor-   or sale.
         emergencies         ical cost

************************************************************

TABLE 2: SUMMARY OF ACCOUNTING STANDARDS

                                        Recognition
Standard  Description    Valuation      Requirements

Seized    Monetary in-   Market value   As an asset upon
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and for-  struments and                 forfeiture with a
feited    property ac-                  deferred revenue
property  quired as a                   established.
          result of                     [Footnote 1]  As revenue
          orfeiture                    upon sale or disposition
          proceedings                   of nonmonetary forfeited
                                        property.  As revenue up-
                                        on forfeiture for mone-
                                        tary instruments.

Fore-     Assets re-     Post-1991:     As an asset upon
closed    ceived in      [Footnote 2]   foreclosure.       .
property  satisfaction   net present
          of a loan re-  value
          ceivable or    Pre-1992:
          as a result    [Footnote 3]
          of a claim     lower of cost
          under a guar-  or net real-
          anteed or in-  izable value
          sured loan

Commod-   Items ac-      Lower of cost  As an asset upon re-
itites    quired,        or net real-   ceipt.
          held, sold,    zable value    As a loss on farm
          or otherwise              price support if the
          disposed of to                net realizable value
          stabilize or                  is less than the
          support market                cost at acquisition.
          prices.                       As an expense upon
                                        disposal or use.

Commod-   Short-term     The principal  As an asset upon
ity       loans with     amount of the  issuance.
nonre-    commodities    loan less any  As a loss on farm
course    pledged as     allowance for  price support at re-
loans     collateral     for expected  porting date if they
                       losses         are more likely than
                                      not and measurable.

Commod-   Agreements     Estimated      As a contingent lia-
ity pur-  to purchase    amount of      bility if the loss
chase     commodities    the contin-    is more likely than
agree-    at a given     gent loss      not and measurable.
ments     price at the
          option of the
          seller
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[Footnote 1: Seized property other than monetary instruments
would not be recognized as the entity's asset since it is not
owned by the federal government.  However, the market value of
seized property should be disclosed in notes to the financial
statements. This recognizes that the entity has a fiduciary
responsibility for the property.

Seized monetary instruments are recognized as assets with an
offsetting liability to recognize the potential for remission to
the owners.  This treatment was provided in order to maintain a
higher level of financial control over seized monetary
instruments.]

[Footnote 2: "Post-1991" refers to foreclosed property that is
received in satisfaction of loans obligated or loan guarantees
committed after September 30, 1991.]

[Footnote 3: "Pre-1992" refers to foreclosed property that is
received in satisfaction of loans obligated or loan guarantees
commmitted before October 1, 1991.  In addition, any programs or
agencies that are specifically exempt from the provisions of the
Federal Credit Reform Act should follow accounting provisions for
"pre-1992" property.]

**********************************************************
INTRODUCTION

OBJECTIVE

     4  In this Statement, the Board recommends accounting
standards for six assets of the federal government and its
entities. The first group of assets addressed, those
formerly referred to as "inventory," includes inventory held
for sale, operating materials and supplies, stockpile
materials, and commodities. The decision to include other
assets held for sale resulted in adding two items: (1)
seized and forfeited property and (2) foreclosed property.
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APPROACH

     5  Following publication of the Exposure Draft in
January 1993, the Board received comments from 44
organizations and individuals. A public hearing, at which
eight people presented oral comments on the Exposure Draft,
was held on April 21 and 22, 1993.

     6  In preparing this Statement of recommended
standards, the Board considered all the comments received
and incorporated changes, as appropriate. The issues raised
and the specific changes made are discussed in Appendix A,
"Basis of the Board's Conclusions."

MATERIALITY

     7  In preparing the standards, the Board intended that
their application be limited to items that are material.
"Materiality" has not been strictly defined in the
accounting community; rather, it has been a matter of
judgment on the part of preparers of financial statements
and the auditors who attest to them. The Board proposes
relying on the Financial Accounting Standards Board's (FASB)
concept as modified by certain concepts expressed in
governmental auditing standards. Presented below is the
Board's position on the issue of materiality at this time.

     8  The accounting and reporting provisions of the
Board's accounting standards need not be applied to
immaterial items. The determination of whether an item is
immaterial requires the exercise of considerable judgment,
based on consideration of specific facts and circumstances.

     9  FASB's Statement of Accounting Concepts No. 2,
"Qualitative Characteristics of Accounting Information,"
discusses the concept of materiality. According to this
statement, the determination of whether an item is material
depends on the degree to which omitting or misstating
information about this item makes it probable that the
judgment of a reasonable person relying on the information
would have been changed or influenced by the omission or the
misstatement. This concept includes both qualitative and
quantitative considerations. An item that is not considered
material from a quantitative standpoint may be considered
qualitatively material if it would influence or change the
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judgment of the financial statement user.

     10  The Board believes that FASB's definition of
materiality is generally appropriate for use in applying the
accounting and reporting provisions of the Board's
accounting standards. In the federal government environment,
however, the definition is extended to apply to all
financial information included in the annual financial
report and, therefore, is not limited to the principal
schedules and related notes.

     11  In applying the concept of materiality, the needs
of the users of the annual financial report should also be
considered. In the federal government environment, such
needs generally differ from those of users of commercial
entity financial statements. For example, federal government
financial statement user needs extend to having the ability
to assess the efficiency and the effectiveness of the
entity's programs. Further, compliance with budget and other
finance-related laws, rules, and regulations is also a
significant consideration of such users.

     12  This is expressed well in the "Government Auditing
Standards" (the "Yellow Book"):

     "In government audits the materiality level and/or
     threshold of acceptable risk may be lower than in
     similar-type audits in the private-sector because
     of the public accountability of the entity, the
     various legal and regulatory requirements, and the
     visibility and sensitivity of government programs,
     activities, and functions." (Ch. 3, par. 33.)

     13  While this standard applies to an auditor's
evaluation of materiality rather than a preparer's, it does
provide insight into the factors affecting materiality in
the federal government.

     14  Therefore, the accounting and reporting provisions
of the Board's recommended standards should be applied to
all items that would influence or change the users'
judgments of the entity's efficiency and the effectiveness
and its compliance with laws and regulations in a material
manner.

     15  In order to emphasize that materiality should be
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considered in applying all accounting standards, the Board
has decided to place a notice at the end of each recommended
accounting standard. The notice will read as follows:

               The provisions of this statement
               need not be applied to immaterial
               items.

EFFECTIVE DATE

     16  The Board recommends that the accounting standards
presented in this Statement become effective for fiscal
years ending September 30, 1994, and thereafter.  Earlier
implementation is encouraged.

************************************************************
The Accounting Standards -- INVENTORY

INVENTORY

     DEFINITION. 17  "Inventory" is tangible personal
property that is (1) held for sale, (2) in the process of
production for sale, or (3) to be consumed in the production
of goods for sale or in the provision of services for a fee.
The term "held for sale" shall be interpreted to include
items for sale or transfer to (1) entities outside the
federal government, or (2) other federal entities. The
principal objective of the sale or transfer of inventory is
to provide a product or service for a fee that generally
recovers full cost or an identified portion of the cost.
"Other federal entities" may include entities within the
same organization/agency. Sales transactions may be executed
through transfer of funds between federal entities; it is
not essential that the transaction be an exchange of goods
for cash or cash equivalents. In addition, inventory may be
acquired through donation or barter. Inventory excludes some
other assets held for sale, such as (1) stockpile materials,
(2) seized and forfeited property, (3) foreclosed property,
and (4) goods held under price support and stabilization
programs. These items may be sold; however, the purpose of
acquiring them is not to provide a product or a service for
a fee.

     18  Inventory shall be categorized as (1) inventory
held for sale, (2) inventory held in reserve for future

This is the original Standard file; please check for the most recent update in the FASAB Handbook at 
www.fasab.gov/pdffiles/handbook_sffas_3.pdf. 
 



sale, (3) excess, obsolete and unserviceable inventory, or
(4) inventory held for repair. These categories are defined
in paragraphs 17, 27, 29, and 32 respectively.

     RECOGNITION. 19  Inventory shall be recognized when
title passes to the purchasing entity or when the goods are
delivered to the purchasing entity. Upon sale (when the
title passes or the goods are delivered) or upon use in the
provision of a service, the related expense shall be
recognized and the cost of those goods shall be removed from
inventory. Delivery or constructive delivery shall be based
on the terms of the contract regarding shipping and/or
delivery.

     VALUATION.  20  Inventory shall be valued at either (1)
historical cost or (2) latest acquisition cost.

(1)  21  Historical cost shall include all appropriate
purchase, transportation and production costs incurred to
bring the items to their current condition and location. Any
abnormal costs, such as excessive handling or rework costs,
shall be charged to operations of the period.  Donated
inventory shall be valued at its fair value at the time of
donation. Inventory acquired through exchange of nonmonetary
assets (e.g., barter) shall be valued at the fair value of
the asset received at the time of the exchange. Any
difference between the recorded amount of the asset
surrendered and the fair value of the asset received shall
be recognized as a gain or a loss.

     22  The first-in, first-out (FIFO); weighted average;
or moving average cost flow assumptions may be applied in
arriving at the historical cost of ending inventory and cost
of goods sold. In addition, any other valuation method may
be used if the results reasonably approximate those of one
of the above historical cost methods (e.g., a standard cost
system).

(2)  23  The latest acquisition cost method provides that
the last invoice price[Footnote 2.], (i.e., the specific
item's actual cost used in setting the current year
stabilized standard [sales] price) be applied to all like
units held including those units acquired through donation
or nonmonetary exchange. The inventory shall be revalued
periodically but at least at the end of each fiscal year.
Revaluation results in recognition of unrealized holding

This is the original Standard file; please check for the most recent update in the FASAB Handbook at 
www.fasab.gov/pdffiles/handbook_sffas_3.pdf. 
 



gains/losses in the ending inventory value. Upon adjustment
for unrealized holding gains/losses, the latest acquisition
cost method then results in an approximation of historical
cost.

     24  An allowance for unrealized holding gains/losses in
inventory shall be established to capture these
gains/losses. The ending balance of this allowance shall be
the cumulative difference between the historical cost, based
on estimated or actual valuation, and the latest acquisition
cost of ending inventory. The balance shall be adjusted each
time the inventory balance is adjusted. The adjustment
necessary to bring the allowance to the appropriate balance
shall be a component of cost of goods sold for the period as
described below.

     25  The cost of goods sold for the period shall be
computed as follows:

          Beginning inventory at beginning-of-the-period
          latest acquisition cost
LESS      allowance for unrealized holding gains/losses at
             the beginning-of-the-period
PLUS      actual purchases
EQUALS    Cost of Goods Available for Sale
LESS      ending inventory at end-of-the-period latest
          acquisition cost
PLUS      allowance for unrealized holding gains/losses at
          the end-of-period
EQUALS    Cost of Goods Sold     

     EXCEPTION TO VALUATION. 26  Valuing inventories at
expected net realizable value is acceptable if there is (1)
an inability to determine approximate costs, (2) immediate
marketability at quoted prices, and (3) unit
interchangeability (e.g., petroleum reserves). Application
of this exception may result in inventories being valued at
greater than historical cost.

Other Categories of Inventory

     INVENTORY HELD IN RESERVE FOR FUTURE SALE. 27
Inventory stocks may be maintained because they are not
readily available in the market or because there is more
than a remote chance that they will eventually be needed
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(although not necessarily in the normal course of
operations). These stocks shall be classified as inventory
held in reserve for future sale. Inventory held in reserve
for future sale shall be valued using the same basis as
inventory held for sale in normal operations. The value of
inventory held in reserve for future sale shall be either
(1) included in the inventory line item on the face of the
financial statements with separate disclosure in footnotes
or (2) shown as a separate line item on the face of the
financial statements.

     28  The criteria considered by management in
identifying inventory held in reserve for future sale shall
be disclosed. Examples of factors to be considered in
developing the criteria are (1) all relevant costs
associated with holding these items (including the storage
and handling costs), (2) the expected replacement cost when
needed, (3) the time required to replenish inventory, (4)
the potential for deterioration or pilferage, and (5) the
likelihood that a supply of the items will be available in
the future.

     EXCESS, OBSOLETE, AND UNSERVICEABLE INVENTORY.  29
"Excess inventory" is inventory stock that exceeds the
demand expected in the normal course of operations because
the amount on hand is more than can be sold in the
foreseeable future and that does not meet management's
criteria to be held in reserve for future sale. "Obsolete
inventory" is inventory that is no longer needed due to
changes in technology, laws, customs, or operations.
"Unserviceable inventory" is damaged inventory that is more
economical to dispose of than to repair. The category
"excess, obsolete and unserviceable inventory" shall be
either (1) included in the inventory line item on the face
of the financial statements with separate disclosure in
footnotes or (2) shown as a separate line item on the face
of the financial statements.

     30  Such inventory shall be valued at its expected net
realizable value. The difference between the carrying amount
of the inventory before identification as excess, obsolete
or unserviceable and its expected net realizable value shall
be recognized as a loss (or gain) and either separately
reported or disclosed. Any subsequent adjustments to its net
realizable value or any loss (or gain) upon disposal shall
also be recognized as a loss (or gain).
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     31  Management shall develop and disclose in the
financial statements its criteria for identifying excess,
obsolete and unserviceable inventory.

     INVENTORY HELD FOR REPAIR.  21  Inventory held for
repair may be treated in one of two ways: (1) the allowance
method or (2) the direct method.

(1)  Under the allowance method, inventory held for repair
shall be valued at the same value as a serviceable item.
However, an allowance for repairs contra-asset account
(i.e., repair allowance) shall be established. The annual
(or other period) credit(s) required to bring the repair
allowance to the current estimated cost of repairs shall be
recognized as current period operating expenses. As the
repairs are made the cost of repairs shall be charged
(debited) to the allowance for repairs account.

(2)  33 Under the direct method, inventory held for repair
shall be valued at the same value as a serviceable item less
the estimated repair costs. When the repair is actually
made, the cost of the repair shall be capitalized in the
inventory account up to the value of a serviceable item. Any
difference between the initial estimated repair cost and the
actual repair cost shall be either debited or credited to
the repair expense account.

     34  Transition to either of these two methods may
result in recognizing an accumulated amount of needed
repairs that were not previously accounted for. To avoid
overstating repair expense for the first period that repair
expense is accrued, prior period amounts are to be
separately identified or estimated. The estimated amount to
repair inventory that is attributable to prior periods shall
be credited to the repair allowance under the repair
allowance method or to the inventory account under the
direct method and reported as an adjustment to equity.

Disclosure Requirements  35

     --   General composition of inventory.

     --   Basis for determining inventory values; including
          the valuation method and any cost flow
          assumptions.
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     --   Changes from prior year's accounting methods; if
          any.

     --   Balances for each of the following categories of
          inventory; inventory held for current sale,
          inventory held in reserve for future sale, excess,
          obsolete and unserviceable inventory, and
          inventory held for repair unless otherwise
          presented on the financial statements.

     --   Restrictions on the sale of material.

     --   The decision criteria for identifying the category
          to which inventory is assigned.

     --   Changes in the criteria for identifying the
          category to which inventory is assigned.

               The provisions of this statement need not be
               applied to immaterial items.

************************************************************
The Accounting Standards -- OPERATING MATERIALS AND SUPPLIES

OPERATING MATERIALS AND SUPPLIES

     DEFINITION.  36  "Operating materials and supplies"
consist of tangible personal property to be consumed in
normal operations. Excluded are (1) goods that have been
acquired for use in constructing real property or in
assembling equipment to be used by the entity, (2) stockpile
materials, (3) goods held under price stabilization
programs, (4) foreclosed property, (5) seized and forfeited
property, and (6) inventory.

     37  Operating materials and supplies shall be
categorized as (1) operating materials and supplies held for
use, (2) operating materials and supplies held in reserve
for future use, or (3) excess, obsolete and unserviceable
operating materials and supplies. These categories are
defined in paragraphs 36, 45, and 47 respectively.

     RECOGNITION.  38  The consumption method of accounting
for the recognition of expenses shall be applied for
operating materials and supplies. Operating materials and
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supplies shall be recognized and reported as assets when
produced or purchased. "Purchased" is defined as when title
passes to the purchasing entity. If the contract between the
buyer and the seller is silent regarding passage of title,
title is assumed to pass upon delivery of the goods.
Delivery or constructive delivery shall be based on the
terms of the contract regarding shipping and/or delivery.

     39  The cost of goods shall be removed from operating
materials and supplies (i.e., the asset account) and
reported as an operating expense in the period they are
issued to an end user for consumption in normal operations.

     40  If (1) operating materials and supplies are not
significant amounts, (2) they are in the hands of the end
user for use in normal operations, or (3) it is not cost-
beneficial to apply the consumption method of accounting,
then the purchases method may be applied to operating
materials and supplies. The purchases method provides that
operating materials and supplies be expensed when purchased.

     41  An end user is any component of a reporting entity
that obtains goods for direct use in the component's normal
operations. Any component of a reporting entity, including
contractors, that maintains or stocks operating materials
and supplies for future issuance shall not be considered an
end user.

     VALUATION UNDER THE CONSUMPTION METHOD.  42  Operating
materials and supplies shall be valued on the basis of
historical cost.

     43  Historical cost shall include all appropriate
purchase and production costs incurred to bring the items to
their current condition and location. Any abnormal costs,
such as excessive handling or rework costs, shall be charged
to operations of the period. Donated operating materials and
supplies shall be valued at their fair value at the time of
donation. Operating materials and supplies acquired through
exchange of nonmonetary assets (e.g., barter) shall be
valued at the fair value of the asset received at the time
of the exchange. Any difference between the recorded amount
of the asset surrendered and the fair value of the asset
received shall be recognized as a gain or a loss.

     44  The first-in, first-out (FIFO); weighted average;
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or moving average cost flow assumptions shall be applied in
arriving at the historical cost of ending operating
materials and supplies and cost of goods consumed. In
addition, any other valuation method may be used if the
results reasonably approximate those of one of the above
historical cost methods (e.g., a standard cost or latest
acquisition cost system).

Other Categories of Operating Materials and Supplies

OPERATING MATERIALS AND SUPPLIES HELD IN RESERVE FOR
FUTURE USE.
45  Operating materials and supplies stocks may be
maintained because they are not readily available in the
market or because there is more than a remote chance that
they will eventually be needed, although not necessarily in
the normal course of operations. These stocks shall be
classified as operating materials and supplies held in
reserve for future use. Operating materials and supplies
held in reserve for future use shall be valued using the
same basis as operating materials and supplies held for use
in normal operations. The value of operating materials and
supplies held in reserve for future use shall be either (1)
included in the operating materials and supplies line item
on the face of the financial statements with separate
disclosure in footnotes or (2) shown as a separate line item
on the face of the financial statements. Such materials and
supplies shall be valued the same as operating materials and
supplies held for use in normal operations.

     46  The criteria considered by management in
identifying operating materials and supplies held in reserve
for future use shall be disclosed. Examples of factors to be
considered in developing the criteria are (1) all relevant
costs associated with holding these items (including the
storage and handling costs); (2) the expected replacement
cost when needed; (3) the time required to replenish
operating materials and supplies; (4) the potential for
deterioration or pilferage; and (5) the likelihood that a
supply of the item will be available in the future.

     EXCESS, OBSOLETE, AND UNSERVICEABLE OPERATING MATERIALS
AND SUPPLIES.  47  "Excess operating materials and supplies"
are operating materials and supplies stocks that exceed the
amount expected to be used in normal operations because the
amount on hand is more than can be used in the foreseeable
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future and that do not meet management's criteria to be held
in reserve for future use. "Obsolete operating materials and
supplies" are operating materials and supplies that are no
longer needed due to changes in technology, laws, customs,
or operations. "Unserviceable operating materials and
supplies" are operating materials and supplies that are
physically damaged and cannot be consumed in operations. The
category "excess, obsolete and unserviceable operating
materials and supplies" shall be either (1) included in the
operating materials and supplies line item on the face of
the financial statements with separate disclosure in
footnotes or (2) shown as a separate line item on the face
of the financial statements.

     48  Such operating materials and supplies shall be
valued at their estimated net realizable value. The
difference between the carrying amount of the operating
materials and supplies before identification as excess,
obsolete or unserviceable and their estimated net realizable
value shall be recognized as a loss (or gain) and either
reported separately or disclosed. Any subsequent adjustments
to their estimated net realizable value or any loss (or
gain) upon disposal shall also be recognized as a loss (or
gain).

     49  Management shall develop and disclose in the
financial statements its criteria for identifying excess,
obsolete, and unserviceable  operating materials and
supplies.

Disclosure Requirements.  50

     --   General composition of operating materials and
          supplies.

     --   Basis for determining operating
          materials and supplies values; including
          valuation method and any cost flow
          assumptions.

     --   Changes from prior year's accounting methods, if any.

     --   Balances for each of the categories of operating
          materials and supplies described above.

     --   Restrictions on the use of material.
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     --   Decision criteria for identifying the category to
          which operating materials and supplies are
          assigned.

     --   Changes in the criteria for identifying the
          category to which operating materials and supplies
          are assigned.

               The provisions of this statement
               need not be applied to immaterial
               items.

************************************************************
The Accounting Standards -- STOCKPILE MATERIALS

STOCKPILE MATERIALS

     DEFINITION.  51  "Stockpile materials" are strategic
and critical materials held due to statutory requirements
for use in national defense, conservation or national
emergencies. They are not held with the intent of selling in
the ordinary course of business. The following items are
specifically excluded from stockpile materials: (1) items
that are held by an agency for sale or use in normal
operations (see proposed standards for inventory and
operating materials and supplies), (2) items that are held
for use in the event of an agency's operating emergency or
contingency (see proposed standard for operating materials
and supplies), and (3) materials acquired to support market
prices (see proposed standard for goods held under price
support and stabilization programs).

     RECOGNITION.  52  The consumption method of accounting
for the recognition of expense shall be applied for
stockpile materials. These materials shall be recognized as
assets and reported when produced or purchased. "Purchase"
is defined as the date that title passes to the purchasing
entity. If the contract between the buyer and the seller is
silent regarding passage of title, title is assumed to pass
upon delivery of the goods. The cost of stockpile materials
shall be removed from stockpile materials and reported as an
operating expense when issued for use or sale.

     VALUATION.  53  Stockpile materials shall be valued on
the basis of historical cost. Historical cost shall include
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all appropriate purchase, transportation and production
costs incurred to bring the items to their current condition
and location. Any abnormal costs, such as excessive handling
or rework costs, shall be charged to operations of the
period. The first-in, first-out (FIFO); weighted average; or
moving average cost flow assumptions shall be applied in
arriving at the historical cost of stockpile materials. In
addition, any other valuation method may be used if the
results reasonably approximate those of one of the above
historical cost methods (e.g., a standard cost or latest
acquisition cost system).

     EXCEPTION TO VALUATION.  54  The carrying amount of
materials that have suffered (1) a permanent decline in
value to an amount less than their cost or (2) damage or
decay shall be reduced to the expected net realizable value
of the materials. The decline in value shall be recognized
as a loss or an expense in the period in which it occurs.

     HELD FOR SALE.  55  When stockpile materials are
authorized to be sold, those materials shall be disclosed as
stockpile materials held for sale. The materials authorized
for sale shall be valued using the same basis used before
they were authorized for sale. Any difference between the
carrying amount of the stockpile materials held for sale and
their estimated selling price shall be disclosed. The cost
of stockpile materials shall be removed from stockpile
materials and reported as cost of goods sold when sold. Any
gain (or loss) upon disposal shall be recognized as a gain
(or loss) at that time.

Disclosure Requirements.  56

     --   General composition of stockpile materials.
     --   Basis for valuing stockpile materials;
          including valuation method and any cost flow
          assumption.

     --   Changes from prior year's accounting methods, if
          any.

     --   Restrictions on the use of materials.

     --   Balances of stockpile materials in each category
          described above (i.e, stockpile materials and
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          stockpile materials held for sale).

     --   Decision criteria for categorizing stockpile
          materials as held for sale.

     --   Changes in criteria for categorizing stockpile
          materials as held for sale.

               The provisions of this
               statement need not be applied
               to immaterial items.

***********************************************************
The Accounting Standards -- SEIZED AND FORFEITED PROPERTY

SEIZED AND FORFEITED PROPERTY

     57  As a consequence of various laws, certain property
is seized by authorized law enforcement agencies. In some
instances, there may be as many as three government entities
involved with seized property. The first is the seizing
agency. Second, the seizing agency may turn the property
over to a custodial agency. Third, financial records may be
maintained by a "central fund" created to support the
seizure activities of multiple agencies. Alternatively, the
seizing agency may carry out one or both of the custodial
agency or central fund roles.

     58  The seized assets may be subsequently forfeited to
the government through abandonment or administrative or
judicial procedures. The forfeited property is then sold,
converted for use by the government, or transferred to other
governmental entities. Because this property is first
seized, then all or a portion of it is forfeited, this
standard separately addresses the accounting and reporting
for seized property and the accounting and reporting for
forfeited property.

SEIZED PROPERTY

     DEFINITION.  59  "Seized property" includes monetary
instruments, real property and tangible personal property of
others in the actual or constructive possession of the
custodial agency.

     RECOGNITION.  60  Seized property shall be accounted
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for in the financial records of the entity that is operating
as the central fund.[Footnote 3.]

[Footnote 3:  If the central fund is other than the seizing
or custodial agency, the latter should maintain sufficient
internal records to carry out its stewardship
responsibility.]

     61  Seized monetary instruments shall be recognized as
seized assets when seized. In addition, a liability shall be
established in an amount equal to the seized asset value.
Seized monetary instruments are recognized upon seizure due
to (1) the fungible nature of monetary instruments and (2)
the high level of control over the assets that is necessary.

     62  Seized property other than monetary instruments
shall be disclosed in the footnotes. The value of the seized
property shall be accounted for in an agency's property
management records until the property is forfeited,
returned, or otherwise liquidated.

     VALUATION.  63  Seized property shall be valued at its
market value when seized or, if market value cannot be readily
determined, as soon thereafter as reasonably possible.
Market value shall be based on the value of the property
assuming an active market exists for the property. If no
active market exists for the property in the general area in
which it was seized, a value in the principal market nearest
the place of seizure shall be used.

     EXCEPTIONS TO VALUATION.  64  Valuation of property
seized under the Internal Revenue Code shall be based on the
taxpayer's equity, that is, market value less any third-
party liens.

     65  Seized monetary instruments shall be valued at
their market value.

Disclosure Requirements.  66

     --   Explanation of what constitutes a seizure and a
          general description of the composition of seized
          property.

     --   Method(s) of valuing seizures.
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     --   Changes from prior year's accounting methods; if
          any.

     --   Analysis of change in seizures, including the
          dollar value and number of seized property that
          are (1) on hand at the beginning of the year, (2)
          made during the year, (3) disposed of during the
          year, and (4) on hand at the end of the year as
          well as known liens or other claims against the
          property. This information should be presented by
          type of seizure and method of disposition where
          material.

FORFEITED PROPERTY

     67  This subsection defines "forfeited property" and
presents the accounting and reporting standards for them.
Presented below are examples of forfeited property.

     --   monetary instruments,

     --   intangible property,

     --   real property and tangible personal
          property,

     --   property acquired by the government in
          satisfaction of a tax liability, and

     --   unclaimed and abandoned merchandise.

     DEFINITION.  68  "Forfeited property" consists of (1)
monetary instruments, intangible property, real property,
and tangible personal property acquired through forfeiture
proceedings; (2) property acquired by the government to
satisfy a tax liability; and (3) unclaimed and abandoned
merchandise.

     RECOGNITION AND VALUATION.  69  Monetary instruments
shall be reclassified from seized monetary instruments to
forfeited monetary instruments when forfeited. Monetary
instruments shall be valued at their market value when a
forfeiture judgment is obtained. When the asset is recorded,
revenue shall be recognized in an amount equal to the value
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of the monetary instrument and the associated liability for
possible remittance shall be removed.

     70  Intangible property, real property and tangible
personal property shall be recorded with an offsetting
deferred revenue when forfeiture judgment is obtained. When
a determination is made that property will not be sold, the
property shall be reclassified as forfeited property held
for donation or use. The property shall be valued at its
fair value at the time of forfeiture. A valuation allowance
shall be established for liens or claims from a third-party.
This allowance shall be credited for the amount of any
expected payments to third-party claimants.

     71  Forfeited property that cannot be sold due to legal
restrictions but which may be either donated or destroyed
shall be subject to the disclosure requirements described
below. However, no financial value shall be recognized for
these items.

     72  Revenue from the sale of property shall be
recognized when the property is sold.

     73  Property not held for sale may be

     --   placed into official use,

     --   transferred to another federal government agency,

     --   distributed to a state or local law enforcement
          agency, or

     --   distributed to a foreign government.

     74  When a determination is made that property will be
distributed in one of the ways described above and not held
for sale, the property shall be reclassified as forfeited
property held for donation or use. Revenue associated with
property not disposed of through sale shall be recognized
upon approval of distribution and the previously established
deferred revenue shall be reversed.

     75  Revenue shall be classified as it arises from sale
or from disposition, and this distinction shall be
maintained in the entity's accounting reports.
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     76  Property acquired by the government in satisfaction
of a taxpayer's liability shall be recorded when title to
the property passes to the federal government. At that time,
a credit shall be made to the related account receivable.
The property shall be valued at its market value less any
third-party liens. Upon sale of the property, revenue shall
be recognized in the amount of the sale proceeds and the
property and the third-party liens are removed from the
accounts.

     77  Unclaimed and abandoned merchandise shall be
recorded with an offsetting deferred revenue when statutory
and/or regulatory requirements for forfeiture have been met.
The merchandise shall be valued at its market value. Upon
sale of the merchandise, revenue shall be recognized in the
amount of the sale proceeds and the merchandise and the
deferred revenue are removed from the accounts.

Disclosure Requirements.  78

     --   Composition of forfeited property.

     --   Method(s) of valuing forfeited property.

     --   Restrictions on the use or disposition of
          forfeited property.

     --   Changes from prior year's accounting methods, if
          any.

     --   Analysis of change in forfeited property providing
          the dollar value and number of forfeitures that
          (1) are on hand at the beginning of the year, (2)
          are made during the year, (3) are disposed of
          during the year and the method of disposition, and
          (4) are on hand at the end of the year. This
          information would be presented by type of property
          forfeited where material.

     --   If available, an estimate of the value of property
          or funds to be distributed to federal, state and
          local agencies in future reporting periods.

               The provisions of this statement need
               not be applied to immaterial items.
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************************************************************
TABLE 1:SUMMARY OF ACCOUNTING STANDARDS

             METHOD        RECOG-        RECOG-
CATEGORY     OF                       NIZED          NIZED
OF           DISPOSI-      VALUATION      AS             AS
PROPERTY     TION          METHOD         ASSETS         REVENUE

Monetary     Sale;         Market Value  Upon seizure   Upon ob-
instru-     proceeds                                 taining
             credited                                 forfeit-
             to enti-                                 ure judg-
             ty's fund                                ment

Intangi-    Sale          Market Value   Upon obtaining Upon sale
ble prop-                              forfeiture
erty,                              judgment
real prop-
erty, and
tangible
personal
property   Trans-        Market Value   Upon obtaining Upon ob-
acquired   ferred,                  forfeiture     taining
by for-    distrib-                 judgment       approval
feiture    uted, or                                to trans-
proceed-   held for                                fer,distribute
ings      internal                                or use
           use                                     internally

Proper-   Sale;         Market value   Upon obtaining Upon sale of
ty ac-    proceeds      less amount    title to prop- property
quired    credited     of liens       erty
to sat-   to Treas-
isfy tax  ury Gener-
liability al

Unclaimed Sale;        Market value   Upon meeting   Upon sale
or aban-  proceeds                 statutory and/
oned mer- used to                  or regulatory
chandise reimburse                requirements
          other funds;
          excess cred-
          ited to
          Treasury
          General
          Fund
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************************************************************
The Accounting Standards -- FORECLOSED PROPERTY

FORECLOSED PROPERTY

     DEFINITION.  79  The term "foreclosed property" means
any asset received in satisfaction of a loan receivable or
as a result of payment of a claim under a guaranteed or
insured loan (excluding commodities acquired under price
support programs). All properties included in foreclosed
property are assumed to be held for sale.

     80  In accordance with the Federal Credit Reform Act of
1990, the remainder of this standard will refer to specific
provisions for pre-1992 foreclosed property and post-1991
foreclosed property. "Pre-1992 foreclosed property" refers
to property associated with direct loans obligated or loan
guarantees committed before October 1, 1991. "Post-1991
foreclosed property" refers to property associated with
direct loans obligated or loan guarantees committed after
September 30, 1991. The distinction is necessary because for
budget purposes, the cash flows associated with post-1991
direct loans and loan guarantees, including the cash flows
associated with post-1991 foreclosed property, must be
measured on a present value basis. However, pre-1992
foreclosed property need not be valued on this basis.
Additionally, any programs that are specifically exempt from
the use of present value techniques for determining the
costs of direct loans and loan guarantees shall rely on the
accounting principles provided for pre-1992 foreclosed
property.

     VALUATION OF FORECLOSED PROPERTY.  81  Post-1991
foreclosed property is valued at the net present value of
the projected future cash flows associated with the
property. Pre-1992 foreclosed property is recorded at cost
and adjusted to the lower of cost or its net realizable
value; any difference is carried in a valuation allowance.
Both of these methods are described further below. For
either post-1991 or pre-1992 foreclosed property, other
valuation methods may be used as an approximation for the
above methods if no material differences in valuation will
result.
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     NET PRESENT VALUE.  82  The first step in determining
net present value is projecting the future cash flows
associated with the property. The projected future cash
flows shall include estimates of (1) the sales proceeds, (2)
rent, management expense, and repair costs during the
holding period, and (3) selling expenses (e.g., advertising
and commissions). In estimating the sales proceeds, the
entity's historical experience in selling property and the
nature of the sale shall be considered. For instance, market
value based on sales between willing buyers and sellers may
not be appropriate for properties to be disposed of in a
forced or liquidation sale. If the entity has historically
been unable to realize the fair value of property, this
shall be considered in estimating sales proceeds.

     83  The second step is to discount these cash flows to
their present value. In order to place the projected cash
flows on a present value basis, a discount (interest) rate
must be selected. The discount rates used shall be the same
rates that were used to discount the cash flows of the
related loans or guarantees.

     84  Following foreclosure, the net present value
(measured in a manner consistent with the measurement at the
time of foreclosure) shall be adjusted periodically to
recognize both changes in the expected future cash flows and
for accrual of interest due to the passage of time. Any
adjustments to the carrying amounts shall be included in the
presentation  of "interest income" and the reestimate of
"subsidy expense."

     NET REALIZABLE VALUE.  85  Pre-1992 foreclosed property
held for sale should be reported in the entity's financial
statements at expected net realizable value. The expected
net realizable value shall be based on an estimate of the
market value of the property adjusted for any expected
losses and any other costs of the sale. The estimate of
market value shall be based on (1) the market value of the
property if an active market exists; (2) the market value of
similar properties if no active market exists; or (3) a
reasonable forecast of expected cash flows adjusted for
estimates of all holding costs, including any cost of
capital. In addition to considering market value, the
expected net realizable value shall consider the entity's
historical experience in disposing of foreclosed properties;
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i.e., if the entity is typically unable to obtain market
value for properties, the expected net realizable value
shall be adjusted to be consistent with historically
experienced losses. Additionally, if the entity will not be
able to sell the property under normal market conditions or
is forced to sell the property within a given time, this
factor shall be considered in arriving at net realizable
value.

     86  If the expected net realizable value is less than
the cost, a loss has occurred. This loss shall be charged
to operations, and a valuation allowance shall be
established. If the asset's net realizable value
subsequently increases or decreases, this amount shall be
credited or charged to results of operations and the
valuation allowance adjusted. However, the asset value shall
not be adjusted above cost.

     ASSETS SUBJECT TO CLAIMS OF OTHER PARTIES.  87  If the
property is taken subject to claims of the lender, debtor,
or other party, these claims shall be accounted for in a
valuation allowance. These claims can be in the form of a
lien or a residual interest of the debtor or lender, etc.
For post-1991 foreclosed property, these claims shall be
recorded at their net present value at the time of
foreclosure. The discount rate applied shall be the same
rate that applies to the related foreclosed property. For
post-1991 foreclosed property, any periodic changes in the
net present value of the claim shall be offset by a charge
or a credit to "interest income" and the reestimate of
"subsidy expense," as appropriate under the standards for
direct loans and loan guarantees. For pre-1992 foreclosed
property, these claims shall be recorded at the expected
amount of the cash required to settle the claims.

     RECEIPTS AND DISBURSEMENTS DURING THE HOLDING PERIOD
FOR POST-1991 FORECLOSED PROPERTY.  88  Any receipts or
disbursements associated with acquiring and holding post-
1991 foreclosed property shall be charged or credited to
foreclosed property. This shall include rental receipts,
maintenance and repair expense, advertising costs, and any
other elements of the projected cash flows considered in
arriving at the net present value.

     SALE OF FORECLOSED PROPERTY.  89  Upon sale, any
difference between the net carrying amount of foreclosed
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property and the net proceeds of the sale shall be
recognized as a component of operating results. For post-
1991 foreclosed property, interest income shall be accrued
from the previous periodic adjustment in the carrying amount
up to the sale date. The difference between the adjusted
carrying amount and the net sales proceeds shall be
recognized as a reestimate of "subsidy expense."  For pre-
1992 foreclosed property, this difference shall be
recognized as a gain or a loss on the sale of foreclosed
property.

     ASSETS CONVERTED FROM HELD-FOR-SALE ASSETS TO OPERATING
ASSETS.  90  Assets not sold but placed into operation shall
be removed from foreclosed property when such action is
taken. If reimbursement for the transfer of assets from one
program to another is made, the proceeds from the transfer
shall be treated in the same manner as a sale to a third-
party.

Disclosure Requirements.  91

     --   Valuation basis used for foreclosed property.

     --   Changes from prior year's accounting methods, if
          any.

     --   Restrictions on the use/disposal of the property.

     --   Balances in the categories described above.

     --   Number of properties held and average holding
          period by type or category.

     --   Number of properties for which foreclosure
          proceedings are in process at the end of the
          period.

               The provisions of this statement need
               not be applied to immaterial items.

***********************************************************
The Accounting Standards -- GOODS HELD UNDER PRICE SUPPORT
                 AND STABILIZATION PROGRAMS

GOODS HELD UNDER PRICE SUPPORT AND STABILIZATION PROGRAMS

This is the original Standard file; please check for the most recent update in the FASAB Handbook at 
www.fasab.gov/pdffiles/handbook_sffas_3.pdf. 
 



     DEFINITION.  92  Goods acquired under price support and
stabilization programs are referred to as commodities.
"Commodities" are items of commerce or trade having an
exchange value. They are acquired, held, sold, or otherwise
disposed of to satisfy or help satisfy economic goals.

     93  In conducting price support operations, the money
is frequently disbursed in the form of "nonrecourse loans."
Recipients of such loans pledge specific farm commodities as
collateral for the loans and have the alternatives of
redeeming the loans (repaying them with interest) or
surrendering the commodities in exchange for the outstanding
loan balance.

     94  Besides acquiring commodities through surrender of
collateral for nonrecourse loans, an entity may acquire
commodities by a purchase settlement. A purchase settlement
is exercised on the basis of a purchase agreement between a
producer and the Commodity Credit Corporation (CCC). On the
basis of the agreement, a producer has the option to sell
commodities to CCC and receive full payment for the
commodity at the price support rate. The amount of the
purchase settlement is calculated by multiplying the price
support rate by the number of units purchased by the CCC.
Support price rates are set by law.

     95  Because nonrecourse loans and purchase agreements
are closely associated with the acquisition of the actual
commodities, the three components of the price support
program are addressed in this accounting standard.

     RECOGNITION.  96  Nonrecourse loans shall be recognized
as assets when the loan principal is disbursed. These loans
shall be recorded at the amount of the loan principal.
Interest income shall be recognized as it is earned and an
interest receivable established.

     97  Purchase agreement settlements are executed at the
option of the producer (seller). This creates an uncertainty
regarding losses to be incurred by the purchaser. At
financial statement dates a loss shall be recognized if
information indicates that it is probable that a loss has
been incurred on purchase agreements outstanding and the
amount of the loss can be reasonably measured or estimated.
The amount of the loss shall be estimated and may be based
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on the contract price and the expected net realizable value
of the commodities to be acquired.

     98  If the contingent loss is not recognized because it
is less than probable or it is not reasonably measurable,
disclosure of the contingency shall be made if it is at
least reasonably probable that a loss may occur.

     99  Commodities shall be recognized as assets and
reported on the face of the financial statements upon the
producer's surrender of title to satisfy a nonrecourse loan
or upon purchase by the agency.

     100  Revenue shall be recognized upon the sale of
commodities. At the time of sale, the carrying amount of the
commodities sold shall be removed from commodities and
reported as cost of goods sold.

     101  The carrying amount of commodities held for other
purposes shall be removed from the commodities asset account
and reported as an expense upon transfer of the commodity.

     VALUATION.  102  All nonrecourse loans shall be valued
at the loan amount. Losses on nonrecourse loans shall be
recognized when it is more likely than not that the loans
will not be totally collected. The phrase "more likely than
not" means more than a 50 percent chance of loss occurrence.
The loan amount shall be preserved in the asset account as
the gross value of the loan. When the loss is recognized, a
valuation allowance, "allowance for losses", (a contra-
asset) shall be established to reduce the gross value to its
expected net realizable value. The allowance shall be
reestimated on each financial reporting date.

     103  The liability for losses on purchase agreements
shall be valued at the net of the contract price and the net
realizable value of the commodities described in the
purchase agreement.

     104  At the time of acquisition and for financial
statement purposes, all commodities shall be valued at the
lower of cost or net realizable value.

     105  The cost for commodities acquired via a
nonrecourse loan settlement is the amount of the loan
principal (excluding interest), processing and packaging
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costs incurred after acquisition, plus other costs (e.g.,
transportation) incurred in taking title to the commodity.

     106  The cost for commodities acquired via a purchase
settlement is the unit price agreed upon in the purchase
agreement multiplied by the number of units purchased by CCC
plus other costs (e.g., transportation) incurred in taking
title to the commodity.

     107  For financial statement purposes, any adjustments
necessary to reduce the carrying amount of commodities to
the lower of cost or net realizable value shall be
recognized as a loss on farm price support and reported in
the current period. The adjustment to the carrying amount
shall be recorded in a commodity valuation allowance.
Recoveries of losses may be recognized up to the point of
any previously recognized losses on the commodities, and the
commodity valuation allowance reduced accordingly in the
current period.

     108  For cost determination, any of the following cost
flow assumptions may be applied in arriving at inventory
balances and cost of goods sold or transferred:  first-in,
first-out (FIFO); weighted average; moving average; and
specific identification.

Disclosure Requirements.  109

     --   Basis for valuing commodities;including the
          valuation method and any cost flow assumptions.

     --   Changes from prior year's accounting methods, if
          any.

     --   Restrictions on the use, disposal, or sale of
          commodities.

     --   An analysis of change in the dollar value and
          volume of commodities, including those (1) on hand
          at the beginning of the year, (2) acquired during
          the year, (3) disposed of during the year by
          method of disposition, (4) on hand at the end of
          the year, (5) on hand at year's end and estimated
          to be donated or transferred during the coming
          period, and (6) that may be received as a result
          of surrender of collateral related to nonrecourse
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          loans outstanding. The analysis should also show
          the dollar value and volume of purchase agreement
          commitments.

               The provisions of this statement need
               not be applied to immaterial items.

************************************************************
APPENDIX A: Basis of the Board's Conclusions

       110  This Appendix discusses the substantive comments
that the Board received from respondents to the Exposure
Draft, Accounting for Inventory and Related Property, issued
in January 1993. The Appendix explains the Board's
conclusions on issues raised by the respondents. A separate
section is identified for each of the six recommended
standards.

INVENTORY

     111  Several respondents questioned the need for the
various inventory categories proposed; inventory held in
reserve for future sale; and excess, obsolete and
unserviceable inventory. Respondents and speakers stated
that (1) the requirement to segregate inventory and
inventory held in reserve for future sale could result in
arbitrary and subjective balance sheet allocations, (2) the
category for excess, obsolete and unserviceable is
unnecessary and (3) it is not cost-effective to modify
systems to capture this data. However, other respondents
supported the categories and indicated that they would
result in more meaningful information.

     112  Based on the comment letters received and the
presentations at the public hearing, the objections seemed
to be based on the belief that the Board intended to develop
rigid guidelines for the categorization of inventory.
However, it is apparent that these or similar categories are
used internally by organizations. The Board is merely
attempting to improve disclosure related to these
categories. The Board concluded that the four categories
should be maintained. The same issue was raised with regard
to operating materials and supplies and the same conclusion
was reached.
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     113  Several respondents opposed identifying the
holding costs associated with inventory held in reserve for
future sale. They indicated that the information has no
apparent utility value, that it was virtually impossible to
compute and maintain incremental holding costs for the
reserve, and that disclosure would not provide managers with
useful information to make relevant decisions. They also
indicated that this requirement would be too subjective and
difficult to audit. The Board discussed this issue and
concluded that the identification of holding cost was a
broad issue and deserving of more detailed treatment than
could be afforded in the inventory standard. The Board
agreed to drop the disclosure requirement and to defer this
issue until a later project on cost issues. The same issue
was raised with regard to operating materials and supplies
and the same conclusion was reached.

     114  In the exposure draft, the Board requested
opinions on two presentation formats for cost of goods sold
and the change in the allowance for holding gains and losses
under latest acquisition cost (LAC) (Par. 87). The following
two cost of goods sold computations under the latest
acquisition cost method where presented:

************************************************************
Proposed presentation:             Alternative presentation:
(Appendix A)                       (Appendix B)

Cost of Goods Sold:                Cost of Goods Sold:

Beginning Inventory                Beginning Inventory
at LAC                             at LAC
                                  LESS: Allowance
ADD: Purchases                     ADD: Purchases
EQUALS: Cost of Goods              EQUALS: Cost of Goods
Available for Sale                 Available for Sale
LESS:  Ending Inventory            LESS:  Ending Inventory
at LAC                             at LAC less Allowance
EQUALS: Cost of Goods Sold         EQUALS: Cost of Goods
                                   Sold

Nonoperating Change
(Change in the Allowance
for Unrealized Holding
Gain/Loss on Inventory)
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     115  Most respondents to the question regarding the two
alternative cost of goods sold computations indicated a
preference for the alternative presentation from Appendix B.
These respondents stated that changes in cost were
"operating" in nature and should be included in the
operating results. It was also noted that comparability
would be improved under the alternative treatment since cost
of goods sold would approximate historical cost. Two
respondents provided examples of the "distortion of cost of
goods sold" that may result under the proposed presentation.
The examples showed that cost of goods sold as calculated
under the first proposed treatment (Appendix A of the ED)
might actually be less than it would have been under
historical cost.

     116  In reviewing the responses, it was noted that the
"nonoperating change" seems to have been confused by some
respondents with the "unrealized holding gain/loss" for the
period. The full title, "Nonoperating Change - Change in the
Balance of the Allowance for Unrealized Holding
Gains/Losses" is, although cumbersome, more descriptive. The
change in the balance is made up of decreases, due to
liquidation of inventory or cost decreases, and increases,
due to holding more inventory or cost increases. The net
change should not be confused with the "unrealized holding
gain/loss" for the period.

     117  The Board, after much discussion, decided to adopt
the alternative presentation (Appendix B of the ED). This
would avoid (1) confusion as to the significance of the
"nonoperating change" and (2) distortion of the cost of
goods sold. In addition, for those wish to know the change
in the allowance account, the Board decided that line items
should be included in the calculation of the cost of goods
sold to show the beginning and ending balances.

     118  Some respondents believed that the Board should
adopt the lower of cost or market (LCM) rule (traditional
under Accounting Research Bulletin (ARB) 43) for valuing
inventory. Respondents supporting the LCM rule stated that:

          --   it provides a basis for measuring the utility
               of inventory, and
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          --   the operating performance financial reporting
               objective seems to require that matching or
               assigning revenues and expenses to the
               appropriate period be a primary concern.

     119  In evaluating the LCM rule the Board considered
some of the unique facets of the Federal environment:

          --   pricing is often based on full cost recovery
               regardless of changes in market pricing, and

          --   managers are often required to stock
               inventory based on legislative or mission
               concerns that are not driven by profit
               maximization (therefore, cost fluctuations
               are not as relevant to performance
               measurement).

     120  The Board concluded that there was no need to
include the LCM rule in the inventory standards.

     121  The Board requested comments on the impact of
historical cost accounting on performance measurement, and
the costs and benefits of market value accounting. The
majority of respondents that addressed these questions
expressed a preference for historical cost accounting due to
its verifiability and understandability. They also believed
that market value methods were too costly to implement and
subjective. Another said that for most government
operations, the goal is cost recovery and market value has
little relevance.

     122  One Board member believes that market value
information is more relevant to decision makers than
historical cost information. This opinion is shared by many
in the academic community. However, the Board devoted
considerable resources to the issue of measuring and
reporting on holding gains and losses, an essential
component of market value accounting, and was unable to
resolve the issues that arose in a manner that would have
been cost-effective. The Board has decided to rely primarily
on historical cost accounting for inventory.

     123  The Board also requested comments on the standard
cost using replacement cost method. The method was described
in detail in Appendix C to the exposure draft. "Standard
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costs" are defined as predetermined or budgeted per-unit
costs. Standard costs are commonly used in manufacturing
concerns and are being adopted in service industries as
well.

     124  In a standard cost system, variances between the
actual per-unit cost and the standard per-unit rate are
identified. Variances are typically calculated for the
individual cost components, such as materials or labor,
included in the overall per-unit rate.

     125  Standard costs also provide managers useful
information for managing inventory costs. As an agency
purchases inventory during the year and incurs operating
costs, the actual costs are compared with the standard costs
to identify why the cost variances occurred. Since inventory
and operating managers are evaluated against the standard,
the managers have an incentive to meet the standard, which,
in turn, provides for effective inventory cost control.

     126  The distinction between the traditional standard
cost system and that outlined in the exposure draft relates
to replacement cost information. The method on which
comments were requested would require standard costs based
on the next period's expected replacement costs and overhead
rates. Further, no adjustment to historical cost amounts
would have been required for external reporting purposes.

     127  The majority of the respondents cited
substantially the same problems for this method as they
cited for market value accounting in general. The
calculations were viewed as complex, costly and subjective.

     128  One Board member is concerned that this method
would be excluded under the recommended standard. The Board
does not believe that this is true. Standard cost systems,
including replacement cost, are used internally in private
industry to generate valuable management information.
Standard cost information is then revised to approximate
costs under historical cost bases because it is generally
accepted accounting practices for financial reporting
purposes. Therefore, a managerial costing system employing
standards or replacement cost information that improves
management's decision making could be entirely consistent
with the standard so long as externally reported information
approximates historical cost. Further, the Board expects to
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take up the issue of costing systems in a future project on
cost measurement.

     129  With regard to inventory held in reserve for
future sale, one respondent indicated that the phrase
"either reported or disclosed" (par. 39) implies off-balance
sheet reporting. The respondent believes that this category
should be reported on the balance sheet rather than
disclosed. The Board concluded that the decision as to the
level of detail shown on the balance sheet should be left to
preparers and/or auditors. While the Board did not revise
the standard to require reporting on the face of the
financials, the language describing the reporting and
disclosure options was clarified.

     130  One respondent suggested that the standard be
revised so that excess, obsolete and unserviceable inventory
would be valued at the lower of cost or net realizable value
rather than at net realizable value. The respondent
indicated that any gains on excess, obsolete or
unserviceable inventory due to valuation at net realizable
value should be recognized only upon disposal of such
inventory and not when identified as such or upon periodic
revaluations. Private sector GAAP, per ARB 43, requires that
losses be recognized prior to disposal of inventory but that
gains not be recognized until realized. This one-sided
treatment has been criticized over the years but has
survived based on the principle of conservatism that has
prevailed.

     131  Since the Federal government does not operate in a
"for-profit" environment and does not seek financing from
investors who rely on audited financial statements to make
decisions, the conservative position taken in the past is
not as relevant. However, the Board concluded that no change
to the standard was required.

     132  Some respondents commented on the absence of the
last-in, first-out cost flow (LIFO) method under acceptable
cost flow assumptions; stating that LIFO should be included
as an acceptable option under historical cost since it tends
to match current costs with current revenues. The Board did
not include LIFO as an acceptable cost flow assumption due
to the stale inventory values reported on the balance sheet
as a result. However, the Board did permit use of any method
that reasonably approximates historical cost under one of
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the acceptable cost flow assumptions. Therefore, LIFO could
be acceptable for an entity whose inventory turns over
rapidly since there may be little difference between LIFO
and any other cost flow assumption.

     133  One respondent requested that the standard
specifically address goods: a) held on consignment, b)
acquired through barter, c) donated, d) that must be
maintained by statute but have no market value, or e) that
will not be sold or consumed but which must be held (e.g.,
weights and measures). The Board concluded that goods held
on consignment were not within the scope of this standard.
Goods maintained by statute but having no market value, and
goods that will not be sold or consumed but must be held
would presumably be categorized as stockpile materials and
therefore no change to the standards was warranted. The
Board did decide that valuation of goods acquired through
barter or donated should be addressed under the inventory,
operating materials and supplies, and stockpile materials
standards.

OPERATING MATERIALS AND SUPPLIES

     134  Respondents suggested that if a valuation method
such as latest acquisition cost (LAC) is acceptable for
inventory it should also be acceptable for operating
materials and supplies. The Board agreed with this proposal
since LAC approximates historical cost. Further, the Board
believes that any method that approximates historical cost
should be acceptable. The standard was revised accordingly.

STOCKPILE MATERIALS

     135  Respondents indicated that the definition of
stockpile materials would encompass routinely held reserves
as well as major stockpiles of materials. It was the Board's
intention to include only those items specifically
identified by law as being "stockpiled."  Items routinely
used but held in unusually large quantities would not be
included in this category but would remain components of
inventory or operating materials and supplies; possibly
categorized as held in reserve for future sale or use.

     136  In addition, one respondent identified helium
reserves as being mandated by law for "conservation"
purposes. The Board concluded that it would be consistent to
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include these reserves in stockpile materials. The
definition has been clarified to limit stockpile materials
to items held in order to comply with legal requirements
established for purposes of defense, emergency or
conservation.

     137  As was the case for operating materials and
supplies, respondents indicated that use of LAC would be
appropriate for stockpile materials. The Board reached the
same conclusion for this standard; that any method that
approximates historical cost should be acceptable. The
standard was revised accordingly.

     138  One respondent suggested that an exception to
permit market valuation for items that are interchangeable,
have a ready market, and for which the unit cost is not
determinable be added to the standard. The inventory
standard provides this exception and the respondent
suggested that it be available for stockpile material so
that items such as strategic petroleum reserves could be
valued at market value. The Board concluded that since these
items are not routinely sold in large quantities the
recognition of holding gains/losses may have an adverse
impact on measurement of operating performance. Therefore,
the exception was not added to the standard for stockpile
materials.

SEIZED AND FORFEITED ASSETS

     139  A respondent explained at the public hearing that
a good portion of the forfeited assets are seized and valued
under conditions which make accurate appraisals extremely
difficult. As a result, there have been values reported for
assets well in excess of what is eventually realized. The
determination of the market value prior to the actual sale
of the item is very difficult. The respondent has found that
when the best estimate of market value is made on an item by
item basis, the total value is still found to be overstated.

     140  To avoid overstating deferred revenue, the
respondent recommended that a valuation allowance be created
to adjust the reported value of assets in the financial
statements. The valuation allowance would be based on
historical trends or other relevant information; in a manner
similar to that used to establish an allowance for
uncollectible receivables. For example, information over the
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last six months may show sale proceeds were 5% to 10% less
than appraised values. Further, the respondent believes that
use of the valuation allowance would recognize the inherent
difficulties in estimating market values and would present
better financial information.

     141  Although the proposal is not without merit, it may
be an unnecessary exercise. Market value is an estimate of
the amount to be realized upon disposal of the property and
should take into account the marketplace in which the
property is expected to be disposed of (e.g., auction, fire
sale, retail or wholesale markets, etc.). The use of
valuation allowances against any asset category is not
prohibited, however, the Board does not believe it necessary
to require the use of a valuation allowance in this
circumstance.

     142  One respondent requested that the standard require
that, in addition to recording deferred revenue, deferred
distributions be recorded. A respondent at the public
hearing explained that historically as much as 50% of the
forfeited property is eventually distributed to federal,
state, and local law enforcement entities which participated
in the case. It was further explained that once property has
been forfeited, a participating state, local, or federal
agency may have already applied to receive that asset
because of its participation in the case. Therefore, the
recording of deferred revenue could be accompanied, where
appropriate, by the recording of an estimate of deferred
distributions. The intent of this is to avoid reporting
misleading information in the financial statements.

     143  The deferred distribution would represent another
level of estimates related to forfeited property. In
discussions with representatives from other agencies that
handle seized and forfeited property, the Board has been
told that no reasonable estimate of deferred distributions
was available.

     144  In addition to the difficulty in estimating
distributions, the Board notes that there is no legal
requirement to make a specific distribution until an
application has been approved. This is similar in a sense to
dividends declared by for-profit enterprises. There is no
legal obligation to make a payment until the actual
declaration by the Board of Directors; and the entity does
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not record dividends payable until that time. Therefore, the
Board has not revised the standard as suggested. However,
the Board has added a disclosure requirement for any
reasonable estimate of future distributions.

     145  The comment letters also included proposals for
miscellaneous changes to this standard:

          1)   In that the government does not have
               ownership, seized monetary instruments should
               be disclosed rather than reported on the face
               of the financials.

          2)   Seized property other than monetary
               instruments should be reported as assets,
               like monetary instruments, with a liability
               for possible remittance of equal value
               recorded.

          3)   For non-monetary forfeited assets the
               disclosure requirements are adequate to
               ensure information is available to users.
               Therefore, non-monetary forfeited assets
               should not be reported on the face of the
               financial statements.

          4)   At the time that forfeiture judgement is
               obtained, ownership of the property is
               effectively transferred to the federal agency
               and the government should recognize the
               revenue earned at that time rather than
               deferring it.

     146  The first two suggestions relate to seized
property. The Board considered these suggestions during its
discussions of seized property. The Board did not revise the
standard; this was based on (1) the desire to establish
strong controls over monetary instruments and (2) the
difficulties in valuing and uncertainties regarding
disposition associated with seized non-monetary property.

     147  The third and fourth items relate to forfeited
property. The suggestion to disclose forfeited non-monetary
instruments, item 3, would result in understatement of the
entity's assets. Disclosure requirements should emphasize
that the value reported is merely an "estimate" of the
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property's value. The suggestion to recognize revenue upon
forfeiture, item 4, while theoretically correct was not
adopted by the Board. Due to the difficulties in valuing
forfeited property and the risk of overstating the revenue
the Board decided to defer revenue recognition until the
property was sold.

     148  One respondent requested that the standard address
valuation of property for which there is no value, which
cannot be legally sold, but which can be donated to museums
or other non-profit organizations (e.g., stuffed endangered
species) or destroyed (e.g., narcotics). The standard was
revised to clarify the disclosure requirements and to
indicate that no financial value need be reported for these
items. Entities are not prohibited from reporting
information regarding the dollar value of illegal assets
seized if they so chose. The standard only relates to
financial recognition and disclosure.

     149  One respondent indicated that the analysis of
change in seizures disclosure requirement is very detailed
and should not be required for agencies with only incidental
seizure activity. The Board has indicated that the standard
is not intended to be applied to immaterial items.

     150  One respondent noted that the definitions of
seized and forfeited property seem to be limited to monetary
instruments, real property and tangible personal property.
The respondent asked that this definition be extended to
intangible assets (e.g., savings and loan charters). The
Board did broaden the definition to address intangible
property.

     151  One respondent explained that the exposure draft
can be interpreted to advise agencies to account for the
assets through the seizing agency's property records and
financial statements. However, in most cases, the seizing
agency is different from the custodial agency which may take
possession of seized property. In addition, there may be a
central fund created to support activities of multiple
agencies. It was recommended that the standard be modified
to recognize the distinction between "seizing agencies" and
"custodial agencies."  A "central fund" would be responsible
for accounting and reporting for the assets of the asset
forfeiture fund.
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     152  The exposure draft had defined "seized property"
as being "in the actual or constructive possession of the
seizing agency."  The respondent has correctly pointed out
that this is not always the case since custodial agencies
frequently take possession and/or responsibility for seized
property. Depending on the circumstances, each party may
have a need to maintain property records regarding seized
property. For example, a seizing agency may wish to track
property that may be ultimately distributed to it. In
addition, seizing agencies may maintain physical possession
of the property during the forfeiture process. The Board has
modified the definition to include seized property held by
custodial agencies.

     153  With regard to the request for a clear statement
of which agency is to maintain records on seized property,
the Board believes that seizing agencies may have a need for
property records related to seized property and does not
wish to preclude them from doing so. However, in preparing
consolidated financial statements care should be taken to
avoid double counting these items. With regard to forfeited
property, ownership should be the determinant for an
entity's recognition of an asset. However, an agency that
maintains physical custody, but not ownership, of forfeited
property is not precluded from maintaining property records
although no asset should be recognized.

FORECLOSED PROPERTY

     154  Many respondents objected to the requirement to
value post-1991 foreclosed property at net present value
(NPV). The primary objections to the use of NPV were:

          --   NPV is not a more accurate valuation basis
               than net realizable value (NRV)

          --   NPV does not improve the information
               presented

          --   Difference between NPV and NRV is immaterial

          --   Loss of comparability with commercial
               enterprises

          --   Maintenance of two systems to value
               foreclosed property (pre-1992 and post-1991)
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               is costly and unnecessary

          --   Changes in existing systems would be
               complicated and expensive

          --   Cash flows may not be forecast with
               sufficient accuracy to measure NPV

     155  In proposing present value accounting, the Board's
primary considerations were to carry out the intent of the
Federal Credit Reform Act of 1990 (the Act) and to make
financial reporting compatible with the budget. Since
foreclosed property is a result of the original loan
transaction or loan guarantee, reporting on this activity
should be guided by the provisions of the Act.

     156  An extensive discussion of the Board's overall
decision to require present value accounting is presented in
Recommended Accounting Standard No. 2, "Accounting for
Direct Loans and Loan Guarantees" (see Appendix A). One of
the objectives of financial reporting is to enable the
reader to determine the status of budgetary resources, and
whether those resources were acquired and used in accordance
with the enacted budget. The Board believes that only by
using the same basis can financial information be used to
compare the actual results of operations with the budget.

     157  However, the Board wishes to acknowledge that
respondents may be correct in stating that in certain cases
there may be only immaterial differences between net
realizable value (or other methods) and NPV. The standard
has been revised to indicate that if no material difference
results, other valuation methods may be used for foreclosed
property.

     158  One respondent currently values foreclosed vessels
at their acquisition price based on its own bid at the
foreclosure sale. Following acquisition, the value is
depreciated at one-percent per month. Gains or losses are
recognized upon sale. The respondent believes that the
current practice is more appropriate because: (1) the price
paid at foreclosure sale represents the best valuation, (2)
estimating future net cash flows requires assumptions and
this would be less prudent than utilizing existing specific
valuations, and (3) the entity has had to establish the
value of the vessels in legal proceedings and has relied on
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the acquisition price to do so - utilizing a different value
in financial records could jeopardize the entity's position
in legal proceedings. The Board has not revised the standard
as a result of this request. The Board believes that there
are no unique circumstances in this case which would
preclude conformance to the standard.

GOODS HELD UNDER PRICE SUPPORT AND STABILIZATION PROGRAMS

     159  The proposed standard required that nonrecourse
loans be adjusted at time of disbursement to recognize a
loss if the market rate is lower than the loan rate. This
constituted a departure from current practice that is to
adjust the loan values to their expected net realizable
value at report date. Respondents expressed concern that the
proposed method would result in recognizing losses without
consideration of the underlying economic transaction (i.e.,
will the loans be repaid).

     160  Based on two respondents' comments, the Board
found that the approach originally proposed ignored the
"probability" component in recognizing unrealized losses;
these losses have typically been recognized only if they are
"probable and measurable. Nonrecourse loans, being short-
lived, are similar in nature to notes or accounts
receivable. Therefore, the Board referred to its recommended
standard for accounts receivable. That standard states that:

     Losses on receivables should be recognized when it
     is more likely than not that the receivables will
     not be totally collected. The phrase "more likely
     than not" means more than a 50 percent chance of
     loss occurrence.

     An allowance for estimated uncollectible amounts
     should be recognized to reduce the gross amount of
     receivables to its net realizable value. The
     allowance for uncollectible amounts should be
     reestimated on each financial reporting date and
     when information indicates that the latest
     estimate is no longer correct. (FASAB, Recommended
     Accounting Standard 1, Paragraphs 44 and 45)

     161  In addition, one respondent indicated that the
originally proposed standard would have excluded loss
recognition due to factors other than fluctuations in the
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market rates. Losses can occur due to (1) farmers' misuse or
handling of the pledged commodities, or (2) fraud. Clearly
the concept of loss recognition should be broadened in order
to recognize these events. The Board modified the standard
for nonrecourse loans to be more consistent with the
accounts receivable standard and to encompass the Board's
current thinking on the liability project.

     162  One respondent argued that purchase agreements
constitute a contingent liability. The proposed standard
would require recognizing a liability and a loss if the
contract price exceeded the expected net realizable value of
the commodities. It is clear that at any given time the
market price may be lower than the contract price but that
due to cycles in the harvest and post-harvest market this
may not be an indication that the contract will be executed
and a loss realized. The Board revised the standard to
provide for loss recognition in connection with purchase
agreements if the loss is both probable and measurable.

*********************************************************
GLOSSARY

     This glossary provides definitions for many terms used
in this Statement. The definitions may be modified or
superseded when relevant terms are considered or defined by
the Board in future projects.

CENTRAL FUND:  An entity created to support the seizure
activities of multiple law enforcement agencies.

COLLATERAL:  Real or personal property pledged as part or
full security on a debt. ("Kohler's Dictionary for
Accountants," W. W. Cooper and Yuji Ijiri, Prentice Hall,
Inc., New Jersey, 1983)

CONSUMPTION METHOD:  A method of accounting for goods, such
as materials and supplies, where the goods are recognized as
assets upon acquisition and are expensed as they are
consumed.

CONTRA COUNT:  One of two or more accounts which partially
or wholly offset another or other accounts; on financial
statements, they may be either merged or appear together.
("Kohler's Dictionary for Accountants")
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COST-BENEFIT ANALYSIS:  The weighing of benefits against
costs usually expressed as a ratio of dollar benefits to
dollar costs for each of a variety of alternatives to
provide a comparable basis of choice among them. ("Kohler's
Dictionary for Accountants")

DEFAULT:  The failure to meet any obligation or term of a
credit agreement, grant, or contract. Often used to refer to
accounts more than 90 days delinquent. (Treasury Financial
Manual Supplement)

DIRECT LOAN:  A disbursement of funds by the government to a
nonfederal borrower under a contract that requires the
repayment of such funds within a certain time with or
without interest. The term includes the purchase of, or
participation in, a loan made by another lender. (Adapted
from OMB Circular No. A-11, 33.5 (d))

DISCLOSURE:  An explanation, or exhibit, attached to a
financial statement, or embodied in a report (e.g., an
auditor's) containing a fact, opinion, or detail required or
helpful in the interpretation of the statement or report; an
expanded heading or a footnote. ("Kohler's Dictionary for
Accountants")

DISCOUNT:  The difference between the estimated worth of a
future benefit and its present value; a compensation for
waiting or an allowance for returns from using the present
value of these returns in other ways. ("Kohler's Dictionary
for Accountants")

DISCOUNT RATE:  An interest rate that is used in present
value calculations to equate amounts that will be received
or paid in the future to their present value.

END USER:  Any component of a reporting entity that obtains
goods for direct use in its normal operations. The component
may also be a contractor.

FIRST-IN, FIRST-OUT (FIFO):  A cost flow assumption; the
first goods purchased or produced are assumed to be the
first goods sold.

FORECLOSURE:  A method of enforcing payment of a debt
secured by a mortgage by seizing the mortgaged property.
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Foreclosure terminates all rights that the mortgagor has in
the mortgaged property upon completion of due process
through the courts. ("Treasury Financial Manual Supplement")

INTEREST RATE:  The price charged per unit of money borrowed
per year, or other unit of time, usually expressed as a
percentage. ("Kohler's Dictionary for Accountants")

LAST-IN, FIRST-OUT (LIFO):  A cost flow assumption; the last
goods purchased are assumed to be the first goods sold.

LATEST ACQUISITION COST:  Includes all amounts, except
interest, paid to a vendor to acquire an item.

LOAN GUARANTEE:  Any guarantee, insurance, or other pledge
with respect to the payment of all or part of the principal
or interest on any debt obligation of a nonfederal borrower
to a nonfederal lender but does not include the insurance of
deposits, shares, or other withdrawable accounts in
financial institutions. (OMB Circular A-11, 33.5 (g))

LOSS:  Any expense or irrecoverable cost, often referred to
as a form of nonrecurring charge, an expenditure from which
no present or future benefit may be expected. ("Kohler's
Dictionary for Accountants")

LOWER OF COST OR MARKET:  A valuation rule that recognizes
impairment of asset values but avoids anticipated gains. The
rule is typically applied to individual items or groups of
like items, such as inventory or marketable securities. In
this rule, "cost" refers to historical cost and "market"
refers to the current replacement cost by purchase or
production. ("Kohler's Dictionary for Accountants")

MARKET VALUE:  The estimated amount that can be realized by
disposing of an item through arm's length transactions in
the marketplace; the price (usually representative) at which
bona fide sales have been consummated for products of like
kind, quality, and quantity in a particular market at any
moment of time. For investments in marketable securities,
the term refers to the market price of a security times the
number of shares of that security held.

MOVING AVERAGE:  An inventory costing method used in
conjunction with a perpetual inventory system. A weighted
average cost per unit is recomputed after every purchase.
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Goods sold are costed at the most recent moving average
cost.

NET REALIZABLE VALUE:  The estimated amount that can be
recovered from selling, or any other method of disposing of
an item less estimated costs of completion, holding and
disposal. ("Kohler's Dictionary for Accountants")

PURCHASES METHOD:  A method of accounting for goods, such as
materials and supplies, in which the acquisition cost is
recognized as an expense upon purchase of the goods rather
than upon their use.

PRESENT VALUE:  The value now of a future sum or sums
discounted assuming compound interest. (Kieso and Weygandt,
Intermediate Accounting, 7th ed., p. 264)

RECOGNIZE:  To determine the amount, timing, classification,
and other conditions precedent to the acceptance and entry
of a transaction. Hence, to give expression on the books of
account; said of transactions. ("Kohler's Dictionary for
Accountants")

RECORD:  To give expression to a transaction on (or in) the
books of account; to enter. ("Kohler's Dictionary for
Accountants")

REPAIRABLE:  An inventory item that is expected to be
repaired when broken or worn out.

REPLACEMENT COST:  The cost to reproduce an inventory item
by purchase or manufacture. In lower of cost or market
computations, the term "market" means replacement cost,
subject to ceiling and floor limitations.

SELLING EXPENSE (COST):  Expenses incurred in selling or
marketing, e.g., salaries, commissions, and promotion
expenses. ("Kohler's Dictionary for Accountants")

SPECIFIC IDENTIFICATION:  An inventory system in which the
seller identifies which specific items are sold and which
remain in ending inventory.

STANDARD COSTS:  Predetermined expected unit costs, which
are acceptable for financial reporting purposes if adjusted
periodically to reflect actual results.

This is the original Standard file; please check for the most recent update in the FASAB Handbook at 
www.fasab.gov/pdffiles/handbook_sffas_3.pdf. 
 



TITLE:  The right to property; the means by which such right
is established. ("Kohler's Dictionary for Accountants")

VALUATION (OR ACCOUNTING VALUATION):  Valuation methods and
bases are numerous and varied; and may be expressed
quantitatively and in monetary terms. Application may be
made to a single asset, a group of assets, or an entire
enterprise, as determined by various bases and methods.
("Kohler's Dictionary for Accountants")

VALUATION ACCOUNT (ALLOWANCE OR RESERVE):  An account that
partly or wholly offsets one or more other accounts; for
example, accumulated depreciation is a valuation account
related to specific depreciable assets and allowance for bad
debts is a valuation account related to accounts receivable.
If a valuation account is deducted from the related asset or
liability it is sometimes referred to as a contra-asset or
contra-liability account. ("Kohler's Dictionary for
Accountants")

VARIANCE:  The difference for a year or less between the
elements (direct material, direct labor, factory overhead)
of standard cost and actual cost. The term applies to (a) a
money difference or (b) changes in the character or purpose
of amounts expended. ("Kohler's Dictionary for Accountants")

WEIGHTED-AVERAGE:  A periodic inventory costing method where
ending inventory and cost of goods sold are priced at the
weighted-average cost of all items available for sale.

WRITE-OFF:  An action to remove an amount from an entity's
assets or financial resources. A write-off of a loan occurs
when an agency official determines, after all appropriate
collection tools have been used, that a debt is
uncollectible. Active collection on an account ceases, and
the account is removed from an entity's receivables.
("Treasury Financial Manual Supplement").
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